


 
 

Submission on Proposed District Plan Change: Opposition to Rezoning of Oneriri 
Road, Including Takahoa Bay and Hinamoki Estates 

To Kaipara District Council 

I strongly oppose the proposed rezoning of parts of Oneriri Road, including Takahoa Bay and 
Hinamoki Estates, from Rural Zone to Rural Lifestyle Zone (RLZ). This change would allow 
the minimum lot size to reduce from 12 hectares to 0.4 hectares — introducing high-density 
housing into an area intentionally developed for low-density rural living. 

This proposal is inappropriate for several reasons: 

1. Dangerous SH1 Intersection 

The current speed limit of 60kms contributes to a dangerous exit and entry point between 
SH1 and Oneriri Road. Increasing the number of vehicles relying on that intersection when 
NZTA refuse to lower the limit or make that intersection safe, is increasing the inevitable that 
a serious incident will occur.  

2. Silted Kaipara Harbour 

Unstable soils, existing land slumping, and runoff into the Kaipara Harbour have already led 
to high silt levels in our harbour. Current measures by council agencies to police compliance 
falls well short of adequate control now. They are unlikely to cope with an increased work 
load. I personally advised compliance officer of illegal dumping of soil – still sits there 6 
months later. 

3. Infrastructure limitations 

The private nature of the existing infrastructure in Takahoa Bay and Hinamoki was designed 
for the limited number of properties as per their resource consents. It is unlikely that those 
same consent conditions would be allowed under current rules and certainly would be under 
great strain if density is increased 

4. Unsold Land blocks 

A considerable number of land blocks already subdivided under current rules, remain unsold. 
Some have been on the market in excess of 12 months. This is area is not “East Coast” 
beaches and will not suit those who are looking for a Mangawhai alternative. 

With the planning around a new State Highway it makes sense to have high density growth 
close to the access points. 

I urge Council to decline this proposal and retain the existing Rural zoning for Oneriri 
Road, Takahoa Bay, and Hinamoki Estates. 

Yours sincerely, 

Sue and Barry Belin (42 Pa Rd Kaiwaka) 
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